CIPAC/CM+C/243

COLLABORATIVE INTERNATIONAL PESTICIDES ANALYTICAL COUNCIL LIMITED

Commission Internationale des Méthodes d'Analyse des Pesticides (CIMAP)

MINUTES

of the

44th Management Committee Meeting and the 49th Council Meeting held on Thursday, 26th June 2014 in Crowne Plaza Hotel, Liège.
Present:  
	Mrs E de Aguila
	Mr L. Benke

	Mr L Bura (Secretary)
	 Mrs M.C. Cardeal de Oliveira 

	Mrs B.I Checa Orrego
	Mr T Chen

	Mr V Chmil
	Mr W. Dobrat

	Mr J Garvey
	Mr R Hänel (Chairman)

	Mr B E Hocken (Treasurer)
	Mrs H Karassali

	Mrs S. Marais
	Mr L Manso 

	Mr M Müller
	Mr B Patrian

	Mr O. Pigeon
	Mr T. De Rijk

	Ms A. Santilio
	Mrs S Tessier (Assistant Secretary)

	Mr Takashi Watanabe
	


The Chairman, Mr Ralf Hänel, welcomed the participants and thanked everyone for attending the meeting. No items were added to the agenda.
1.
Apologies for absence 
Apologies for absence were received from Mr A. W. Burns, Mr J. Foltýn, Mrs L. Janes, Mrs A. Kashouli-Kouppari, Mr A. Martijn, Mr F Sánchez-Rasero, Mrs J. Schlosserova and Mrs A. Venant.
2.
Minutes of the last meeting (CM/239)

The minutes of the last meeting, held on Thursday, 13th June 2013 in Hotel ‘RUS’, Kiev were accepted as true and fair report with the exception of the following amendment:
Under Agenda Item 11.1.  The remark regarding candidates for membership attending at least 2 meetings before election as stated in the constitution.  This is incorrect as the constitution does not state this.  The Constitution states: “No person shall be a Correspondent unless....... either (i) has attended technical conferences of the Council as an observer for at least 1 year or (ii) has by reason of his particular experience and scientific achievement and his interest in the work of the Council shown himself to be a person whose association with the Council to be of benefit to it” 
Mr Bura agreed to amend the minutes.
3.
Matters arising from the minutes

The Chairman reported that these were all taken up in the agenda of this meeting so will be discussed later.
4.
Secretary's report (CM/242)
The secretary, Mr Bura, presented the Report, a copy of which had been e-mailed to Members.
In the time period covered by the report four full scale collaborative studies were initiated, and three small scale studies were announced. The information sheets were sent out in September 2013 – December 2013 and were also available through the website. The methods and results of the trials were presented at the meeting in Liège. 

Ordering of Handbooks, CD ROM and pre-published methods can be done via the webpage, by downloading the respective forms. This year too the requests for individual methods were important, the adopted CIPAC methods were available on a per-method basis only as long as they are not yet published in a Handbook. 

The review of Handbooks G & H by ESPAC has been started and is on-going.

The CIPAC web site has been continuously up-dated, information about the past and coming meetings, CIPAC code numbers newly allocated, errata of handbooks, reports of previous Joint CIPAC/FAO/WHO meetings, decisions of the previous CIPAC technical meetings can be obtained directly from the website.
No comments were received from the meeting.
5.
Treasurer's report (CM/241)

The treasurer, Mr B.E. Hocken, presented the Report and Statement of Accounts, a copy of which had previously been sent to the Members. 

Sales increased by 20% to £42,550 from the previous year (2012 - £35,342) reflecting the publication of the new CD ROM E-N

Gross margins increased by 3.4% to 66.7% due to lower productions costs of the CD ROM

Administrative expenses reduced by 25% to £17,359 (2012 - £23,283) due in the main to exceptionally high Dublin Symposium expenses of £9,461 in 2012. These reduced to £2,185 in 2013. 

Overall we show an Operating surplus of £10,710 compared to £20 in 2012 again reflecting the higher Symposium costs in Dublin.

After adding bank interest of £926 (2012 - £1,066) and sponsorship of £2,513 we have a surplus for the year of £14,149. This amount has been carried forward into our Reserves increasing the Capital Resources of CIPAC to £312,189 (2012 - £298,040). Cash investments of £298,793 represent 95.5% of our resources. These continue to be held on HSBC Money Market term accounts. Interest returns are very modest at .4% but I can confirm our Capital investments are AAA rated.

We continue to remain in a good position. Sufficient stocks of Handbooks and CD-ROMs are held in reserve. Our Fulfilment House, Marston Book Services also produce pre-published methods to order. A summary of Handbooks and CD-ROMs as at 31 December 2013 is attached.

We continue to operate under the stringent controls of the UK Charity Commissioners concerning the levels of our Reserves. This is a matter I have continually before me on a day to day basis.
6.
Publications

Before the discussion on publications Mr Hänel made a special acknowledgment of the exceptional contribution Mr Walter Dobrat had made to the goals of CIPAC by being editor of the CIPAC handbooks for many years, and the meeting thanked Mr Dobrat for his hard work. Mr Dobrat in turn thanked the CIPAC family for all their successful collaboration over the years. Mr Müller has agreed to take over the editing role from Mr Dobrat in the future.
6.1
Future CIPAC publications

Handbook O is in preparation and it is anticipated that when there are enough methods to complete the handbook it will be published.

6.2
Form of publications

There was no change from the previous year’s decision i.e. that for the time being the status quo should remain and no changes to the publication means should be made.

6.3
Collective Licence of CIPAC methods
The CIPAC CD-ROMs are one person licences however it was noted that the CD-ROM contents can be added to a computer network and then more than one person can have access. The protection of copyright had been discussed extensively in previous years and it was agreed that the costs of “protecting” the CD-ROMs outweighed the benefits. Larger companies can however get into trouble with their internal compliance system if there appears to be more than one person accessing the CD-ROM at the same time. 
The meeting discussed the possible costs of creating CD-ROMs with multiple licences for 10 or 20 people. It was agreed that Mr Hocken would discuss this issue with the publishing house Marston to see what options are available. 

6.4
Review of CIPAC handbooks

The finalised proposals for the revision of Handbooks G and H will be placed on the website for comments shortly. Once comments have been received then the review can be completed. It was agreed that CIPAC should wait until this review is completed before beginning the review of the next handbooks.
6.5
Validation of obsolete methods
No discussion required. 
6.6 
How to Conduct CIPAC MT trials – a possible CIPAC publication
This was raised at the 2013 meeting in Kiev under any other business (Agenda Item 12.3).  Mr Müller agreed to provide further information and thoughts on his suggestion for discussion next year. 

6.7
Book of abstracts

This was raised at the 2013 meeting in Kiev under any other business (Agenda Item 12.4).  Mr Bura had made some further investigations.  It was noted that although publication of the proceedings had happened in the past, it was very time consuming and expensive to do and had caused financial difficulties for CIPAC.    The Proceedings were a publication of the lectures given at the CIPAC Symposium. Nowadays the majority of presentations from the Symposium are added to the website so the cost of publishing proceedings in addition to this would be too much. It was therefore proposed by Mr Bura and agreed by the meeting that a book of abstracts is not necessary.  
6.8 
Single handbook CD-ROMs
CIPAC had been asked again that when a new handbook is published the CD-ROM could be provided updating for the new handbook only rather than the whole set. From a technical point of view this is possible but the individual CD-ROM would not be able to connect to the other handbooks through the cumulative index and the full search functions would not work. 
The expectation would be that a single handbook CD-ROM would not cost as much as the full set, however it was noted that the production costs would be the same for both types of CD-ROM. The following views were expressed in the meeting:

· This would be like a “downgrade” of the service provided by the CD-ROMs. If all the handbooks are on one CD-ROM together they are connected and you can easily access updates and erratum
· If only one person has requested this then the costs of production are not worth it.  
· Another alternative would be to have the CD-ROMs cover all the handbooks and offer a subscription service where companies/ individuals could “trade in” their old versions for a newer updated version.
· Or if they can have a proof of purchase of a previous version then we could offer a discount.
The meeting agreed to take home the discussion and reflect for next year’s meeting. It was agreed that members could discuss the options outside the meeting bearing in mind the confidentiality of the CM discussions.
7.
Future CIPAC meetings

7.1
Meeting in the year 2015
It was announced that the 59th meeting will be held in Athens.
7.2
Proposals for the 2016 meeting

It was announced that the 60th meeting will be held in Japan. 

7.3
Proposals for the 2017 meeting

It was announced that for the 61st meeting an invitation has been received to host the meeting at the FAO in Rome. As the organisation of the meetings may be difficult for the FAO due to the number of attendees and some of the financial arrangements, the meeting will need to be co-organised with the local National Authority. A checklist will be made of issues that will need to be resolved (such as symposium venue, cost and payment) and will be discussed further with FAO.
7.4
Proposals for the 2018 meeting
It was announced that for the 62nd meeting an invitation has been received and will be clarified.

The location for future meetings is still under discussion.
8.
Payment to the host country

The payment has been agreed and will be made after the meeting has closed.
9.
Resignations from CIPAC

Mrs N. Luetrakool has retired from her government organisation but no official resignation from CIPAC has been received to date. The Chairman agreed to clarify further with Mrs Luetrakool. 

10. 
Withdrawal of membership

No proposals for withdrawal of membership have been made.
11.
Elections

11.1
Election of correspondents

Ms Junhua Song (PR China); proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Bura

Mr José Manuel Bocanegra (Panama); proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Müller

Jirapan Thongyord (Thailand, Agriculture) proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Müller

Jiraporn Nitchanpansri (Thailand, P. Health) proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Müller

Sudthida Meethong (Thailand, P.) proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by seconded by Mr Bura
Mr Yuuki Tsukada (Japan); proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Bura

were unanimously elected as correspondent members. 

11.2
Election of members

Ms Eva Jacobsen (Denmark) proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Müller was elected as a full member.
11.3
Election of the Secretary and the Assistant Secretary
Mr László Bura, proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mrs Tessier, was unanimously re-elected as secretary.

Mrs Sonia Tessier, proposed by Mr Hänel, seconded by Mr Hocken, was unanimously re-elected as assistant secretary.

11.4
Election of the Chairman

Mar Ralf Hänel, proposed by Mr Bura, seconded by Mr Garvey and Mrs de Aguila, was unanimously re-elected as chairman.
11.5
Any other elections
There were no other elections.
12. 
Any other business

12.1 
Formulations with no CIPAC methods
Mr Chmil raised the issue of how the national control laboratories should regulate formulations that have no published CIPAC methods? In Ukrainian law the method used for quality control must be an official method.  If there is no official method then the laboratory could use the method from the company but this will not have an official status.

Mr Garvey remarked that in Ireland if there is no official method then the laboratory uses the registration method submitted by the company.  It was remarked that this is the same in Belgium and Germany but all methods used are validated by the laboratory.
It was noted that it is the responsibility of the different regulatory authorities to determine which methods to use and that unfortunately this is outside the remit of CIPAC.  CIPAC will provide a written response to the Ukrainian authorities. 

12.2 
Suggestions for update to the “guide for host countries”.

Mr Pigeon proposed two suggestions based on his experiences of organising the meetings in Liège this year:

a) The payment of fees for the excursion and the symposium.  Would it be possible to give delegates the opportunity to pay into a direct account rather than in cash?  
The meeting agreed that the individual host countries could do this if they feel it would be helpful but that this account would not be the responsibility of CIPAC and it would not be an “Official CIPAC” account.  
b) Registration form.  It is easy to get an idea of number of participants for the Symposium as there is a registration form, however for the open meeting and the technical meeting it is more difficult to judge and therefore arrange suitable catering and seating etc. It would be helpful if tick boxes for each meeting were added to the registration form. 
The meeting agreed that this would be helpful and that both suggestions be included in an updated guide. 

13.
Closure

Mr Hänel expressed his gratitude to all colleagues for their contributions to the meeting and to Mr Pigeon and his team as hosts. He gave particular thanks to the publishing team and e-publishing team for all their hard work in ensuring the smooth publication of the Handbooks.  Mr Hänel also expressed his gratitude to Mr Hocken and Mr Bura for their continuing hard work as treasurer and secretary and to Mrs Tessier for her work as assistant secretary.
The meeting was closed at 10:15
Mrs S Tessier

Assistant Secretary
(July 2014)

